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BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION

                     CLAIM NO. G108288

BARBARA MURPHY, EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

TRI THERAPY, INC., EMPLOYER RESPONDENT

FIRSTCOMP INSURANCE COMPANY,                      
INSURANCE CARRIER                                      RESPONDENT 

                 OPINION FILED AUGUST 27, 2013

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHANDRA L. BLACK, in
Searcy, White County, Arkansas.

Claimant was represented by Mr. Kristopher Ramsfield, Attorney at
Law,(McKinnon Law Firm), Fayetteville, Arkansas.  

Respondents were represented by Ms. Melissa Wood, Attorney at
Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.   

                   STATEMENT OF THE CASE

     A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on July 1,

2013, in Little Rock, Arkansas.  A Prehearing Order was entered

in this case on April 22, 2013.  This Prehearing Order set out

the stipulations offered by the parties, and outlined the issues

to be litigated at the hearing, as well as the parties’

contentions.  

     By agreement of the parties, the stipulations applicable to

this claim are as follows:
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     1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-carrier relationship existed at

all relevant times, including September 20, 2011, when the

claimant sustained compensable injuries to her right leg, hip,

and chest, which arose out of her employment.

3.  The claimant’s compensation rates are $575/$431, based

upon an average weekly wage of $1,039.

4.  This claim has now been controverted in its entirety.

5.  The claimant received a one-time change of physician to

treat with Dr. Stephen Hudson.

6.  The respondent paid for all of the recommended treatment

with Dr. Hudson, the authorized treating physician.

7.  All issues not litigated herein are reserved under the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

By agreement of the parties, the issue to be presented at

the hearing was as follows: whether the claimant is entitled to

additional medical treatment associated with her compensable

right hip injury.

The claimant’s and respondents’ contentions are set out in

their responses to the Prehearing Questionnaire.  Said contentions

are hereby incorporated herein by reference.     
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     The documentary evidence submitted in this case consists of 

the hearing transcript of July 1, 2013, and the documents contained

therein. 

  The following witness testified at the hearing: the 

claimant.                

                            DISCUSSION

        The claimant, age 61(11/11/51), testified during the hearing.

Here, on September 20, 2011, the claimant sustained admittedly 

compensable injuries to her right leg, hip, and chest.  The

claimant testified that it was her understanding that Dr. Hudson

did not have a surgical fix for her, so he released her from his

care.  Since this time, the claimant denied having sought treatment

for her hip, except at her primary care physician’s office, which

is located at Sherwood Urgent Care.  According to the claimant,

they checked her for range of motion, her gait and things of that

nature.  She stated that her hips are uneven, she has a bad knee

and hip that do not work, which are on opposite sides.  

     Her treatment has included injections of Toradol.  She stated

that these provide temporary relief, and take the edge off for a

period of time.  In other words, the claimant agreed that although

this does not alleviate her pain, the shot makes her pain more

bearable.  The claimant verified that she had some physical therapy
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treatment previously, which helped some.  She essentially stated

that this physical therapy relieved some of her muscle spasms in

the right side of her body, and it helped to improve her gait.

According to the claimant, she believes that the physical therapy

was useful and helpful to her hip.

     As of the date of the hearing, the claimant had a scheduled

appointment for physical therapy treatment on July 9, 2013, at

Searcy Medical Care.             

    On cross-examination, the claimant verified that she has a

master’s in public administration.  She has worked full time most

of her adult life, primarily in doctors’ offices.  The claimant

began her employment with Tri Therapy, in September of 2000.  After

starting her employment there, the claimant verified that she

sustained an injury to her left knee meniscus that was not work

related.

     Regarding her left knee treatment, the claimant testified 

that she had surgery, physical treatment, and some injections.  The

claimant admitted that she has had two different doctors to

recommend that she have a total left knee replacement, which has

not been done.  She agreed that during her deposition she stated
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that she was in constant pain, and “her knee is bone-on-bone,” and

she is unable to bend it very well.  

     With respect to her compensable incident of September 20, 

2011, the claimant admitted that she fell forward over a credenza,

and hit her right hip, chest and chin.  She admitted that she never

hit the floor. The claimant agreed that in her deposition, she

stated that she was worried about her teeth, and that her breath

had been knocked out of her.  She agreed that everything resolved

with regard to her face.  

     The claimant admitted that workers’ comp first approved for

her to see her family doctor, Dr. Staggs.  Next, she saw Dr.

Tucker, after seeing Dr. Tucker, she got the change of physician to

Dr. Hudson.  He recommended physical therapy, and the claimant

underwent therapy from March until June of 2012.  

     She agreed that she testified during her deposition that the

therapy helped a little bit.  The claimant further agreed that the

therapist taught her some exercises to do at home.  The claimant

admitted that Dr. Hudson sent her to a pain management doctor, Dr.

Nallu.  According to the claimant, Dr. Nallu put her on an

Ibuprofen Pain Patch, but it did not help.  The claimant agreed

that she has an allergy to pain medications, which she has known

about all of her life.
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     The claimant agreed that when Dr. Hudson released her, he did

not renew her physical therapy prescription.  She verified that she

has used the cane that she had with her at the hearing, since her

2007 surgery for her knee injury.  However, the claimant testified

that after 2009, she did not have to use the cane for a couple of

years.  She testified that after this hip injury, she started using

the cane again.  

     Under further questioning, the claimant explained:

Q You had told me in your deposition you use it
consistently since you started using it in 2007?

A Off and on, I've used it.  I keep it with me constantly.

Q Okay.

A But if my husband is at my right side to stabilize me, I
don't have to have it.

Q All right.  And your insurance through your husband's
work is paying for all of your treatment right now, correct?
A Yes.

Q Workers' comp paid for your treatment with Dr. Hudson and
everything he recommended, correct?

A As far as I'm aware.

     She admitted that she stated during her deposition that she 

is requesting that she be awarded the Toradol shots, and the

physical therapy treatment.  She admitted that when Dr. Hudson

released her in July of 2012, she suggested to him that she wanted

more physical therapy, but he declined to write her a prescription.

The claimant verified that on July 12, 2012, when Dr. Hudson
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released her from his care, she told him that therapy was not

giving her significant relief.  She agreed that he released her to

full duty, as there were no other options, because she could not

have the steroid injections, and anti-inflammatories. She agreed

that Dr. Hudson thought a TENS unit would be fine.

     With respect to her application for unemployment benefits, 

the claimant testified:

Q In the non-medical records we have, we have two of your
unemployment applications.  The first one was dated November
9th of 2011, does that sound correct?

A Yes, ma'am.

Q You had indicated on that application that you could work
full time, correct?

A I wanted to.

Q And it also shows that you indicated that you had no
disabilities that would limit your ability to do your normal
job, is that right?

A That was my impression at the time.

Q All right.  And then you again applied on May 22nd of
2012 --

A Yes, ma'am.

Q -- does that sound right?  You had the same answers to
those questions?

A Yes, ma'am.

     The medical evidence demonstrates that on August 29, 2011, 

the claimant sought medical treatment from Sherwood Urgent Care.

She was seen by the nurse practitioner, Linda Dorris.  The
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claimant’s chief complaints were hypothyroidism, insomnia, and

diabetes.

    On September 21, 2011, the claimant sought initial medical

treatment for her compensable injury from Sherwood Urgent Care.

She complained of tenderness in the chest, and pain of the pelvis,

more to the right, as a result of her compensable fall.  Nurse Lisa

Dillon assessed the claimant with “Acute Pain Due to Trauma/right

hip/pelvic pain,” for which medications were prescribed.  In an 

Addendum, Nurse Dillon wrote: 

Additional triage note. Pt states she was moving furniture at
work and the plastic sliders she was using under the place of
furniture got hung on a apiece of ceramic tile.  She stopped
suddenly by the piece of furniture hitting her pelvis and
chest on the furniture then flipping over piece of furniture.
             
An MRI of the claimant’s right hip was performed on 

September 30, 2011, which revealed, “A small amount of fluid  

identified in the right greater right trochanteric bursitis.”

However, no hip joint abnormalities were identified.”  

     On October 10, 2011, the claimant underwent evaluation by Dr.

David Staggs due to her compensable fall over the shelf.  At that

time, the claimant complained of pain and tenderness of the right

hip and right iliac crest. She also had subjective complaints of

exquisite tenderness of the trochanter crest to the point of the SI

joint on the right. Dr. Staggs assessed the claimant with

“Trochanteric bursitis, and musculoskeletal pain,” for which he

prescribed Torodol[sic].
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     On November 15, 2011, the claimant underwent initial 

evaluation by Dr. James Claude Tucker:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:
Patient is 60-year-old white female who presents today with
right hip pain.  She was initially injured at work on 09/20/11
when she was pushing a credenza and lost her footing falling
hitting her pelvis.  Since that time she has been off of work.

She completed the health surgery today including history of
present ill, past medical history, 14-point review systems,
family and social history.  This was reviewed by me and is
contained in her chart.

She does have groin pain.  She also has some mild pain over
the greater trochanter and pain over the ischial tuberosity.

I reviewed the MRI report that she had done previously which
showed some mild greater trochanteric bursitis.  No other
signs of any muscular or tendinous injury.  

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:
On physical exam today she is unable to tolerate a full exam
secondary to pain.  She has pain with any type of hip flexion,
internal or external rotation.  She is neurovascularly intact
distally.     

RADIOGRAPHS: 
We did obtain four view x-rays of the hip today which show no
obvious pathology.  No signs of fractures.  No signs of any
hip narrowing.

     IMPRESSION/PLAN:
At this point with a negative MRI I really think the only
thing we could potentially rule out is a labral tear.  I don’t
think this could be responsible for the patient’s complaints
set of symptoms but since she is having groin pain I do think
this is a necessary step thus we are going to get her setup
for a MRI with a surface coil as she indicates she cannot have
any type of dye.  We did discuss using a short-acting
corticosteroid injection as we do need some type of fluid in
the joint and we also need to see if her symptoms abate with
steroids and local anesthetic with the joint injected.  She
indicates she really doesn’t want to do this test at this
point.  I don’t think I can provide any further treatment
unless we can get this test done.  I am going to release her
to go back to work with stringent controls.  She is sedentary



10

only and needs a 20-30 minutes break where she is allowed to
recline once every two hours.  We are going to try to get this
test setup and I want to see her back as soon as that is
completed.    

    A Radiology Report dated that same date was electronically

signed by Dr. Tucker, wherein he stated: “We did obtain four view

x-rays of the hip today which show no obvious pathology.  No signs

of fractures.  No signs of any joint space narrowing.”           

     The claimant was scheduled to see Dr. Tucker for a follow-up

visit on November 22, 2011.  However, Dr. Tucker reported the

following in a clinical note: 

Unfortunately Ms. Murphy has cancelled her scheduled study and
also was a no show for her appointment so at this point [sic]
I have no recourse but to put her at maximum medical
improvement with no permanent partial impairment rating and
release her from my standpoint to resume work without
restrictions.

     Also, on November 22, 2011, Dr. Tucker wrote the following 

letter: 

To Whom it May Concern:

Barbara Murphy has been noncompliant with medical treatment,
to include diagnostic testing and follow-up appointment.  She
has been released to full activity.  MMI reached.  There will
no impairment.

     The claimant obtained a change of physician to treat with Dr.

Stephen Hudson.  She underwent initial evaluation by Dr. Hudson, on

March 9, 2012, due to a chief complaint of hip pain.  Dr. Hudson

reported, in relevant part:

PAST SURGERY:
Left knee surgery, hysterectomy, appendectomy, right wrist
surgery, left eye surgery.
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Please see the patient questionnaire for complete review of
systems, family history, and social history.

OBJECTIVE:
On examination, this is a healthy-appearing female who is 5
feet, 7 inches and weighs 220 pound.  She walks with a slow
but fairly steady gait today with fairly good balance.

On examination of the right hip,, she has no pain with range
of motion of the left hip. She has a negative straight leg
raise.

On examination of the right hip, she is tender to palpation
over the lateral greater trochanteric area of the hip.  She
has some pain with internal/external rotation, mostly with
internal rotation, but it is over the lateral hip.  She denies
any groin pain with range of motion.  She has no significant
numbness or tingling of her thigh.  She does have some slight
tightness on straight leg raise but no severe pain.  Sensation
is symmetric in both lower extremities.  She is able to flex
and extend her ankles well.

X-RAYS:
X-rays taken today-AP pelvis and lateral, right hip-show an
adult patient. There is no fracture seen. There are
significant changes of the hip joint. 

CT report of the pelvis from 09-22-11 shows no evidence of
fracture or bony abnormality to the pelvis.  There are just
some degenerative changes in the lumbar spine.

MRI of the pelvis done 09-30-11 shows some evidence of
trochanteric bursitis over the lateral aspect of the right hip
but no fractures and no internal damage to the hip joint
itself.  

ASSESSMENT:
1.  Trochanteric bursitis, right hip.
2.  Possible meralgia paresthetica, right hip.

DISCUSSION/PLAN:
I discussed with her today that I think most of her pain is
coming from her trochanteric bursa.  We had a lengthy
discussion about this today.  She may be having some numbness
and tingling from some irritation or damage to the femoral
cutaneous nerve anteriorly which is causing the numbness in
her thigh.  As far as the hip or the trochanteric bursa, we
discussed the possibility of steroid injections; however, with
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her adverse reactions with steroid injections in the past,
this is probably not the best idea.  One option would be to
inject the tronchanteric bursa with Toradol.  She has had an
intramuscular Toradol injection which did help for a short
period of time, and she seemed to tolerate this well, but she
is not really anxious to get any more injections.  Another
option would be to set her up with physical therapy to do some
stretching ultrasound, and other modalities to this area to
try to relieve some of her pain and symptoms.  She wishes to
do that at this point, so we will set her up for physical
therapy.  I will see her back in four to six weeks and see how
this is doing.  If she fails to improve, we can consider the
possibility of doing a Toradol injection directly into the
trochanteric bursa.       

   It appears that the claimant underwent physical therapy

treatment at White County Medical Center.  A Physical Therapy

Progress Summary dated April 19, 2012, demonstrates that the

claimant continued with right hip tenderness noted throughout

region.

     On April 20, 2012, the claimant saw Dr. Hudson for a follow-up

visit:

PROBLEM LIST:
1.  Right bursitis.
2.  Possible meralgia paresthetica, right hip.

SUBJECTIVE:
Ms. Murphy returns today for follow-up.  She reports she is
doing somewhat better.  She reports she has been doing
physical therapy for some IT band stretching, ultrasound, and
other things to the hip, and this has helped somewhat.  She
has developed some spasm in the hip and the lower lumbar spine
and posterior hip area.  She has had some increasing pain
going down her legs and some burning in her heel.  She reports
that the hip pain itself is somewhat improved. 

OBJECTIVE:
On examination of the right, she still has tenderness to
palpation over the lateral hip and greater trochanteric area,
but she has good range of motion of the hip with less pain and
tenderness.  She has some pain on straight leg raising and has
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some pain in the heel but has good strength and stability.
She has some tightness over the muscles laterally.

X-RAYS:
No x-rays are taken today.  

ASSESSMENT:
Trochanteric bursitis, right hip, with possible lumbar
radiculopathy, right lower extremity.

DISCUSSION/PLAN:
I think she is having some spasm, and I will give her some
muscle relaxant to help with this.  I think she can continue
the physical therapy for stretching and other modalities to
help decrease her pain and tenderness.  She may continue
activities ad-lib.  I will see her back in four weeks and see
how she is doing with this.  I will have therapy also work
some on her lumbar spine.  She reports that she has had this
checked out on an MRI and was told it was normal, but she
seems to be possibly having some radicular pain, so that can
work on this in therapy as well.

     The claimant sought treatment for a chief complaint of left

knee pain, on April 23, 2012, at Sherwood Urgent Care.  Nurse

Dorris reported that ortho wanted to do a total knee replacement,

but the claimant wanted to try other things first to see if it

would get better.  According to this medical note, the claimant’s

pain started in September, with her left knee and “seem be constant

worse at times.”  The claimant further described her symptoms as

being achy and sharp.  Her symptoms were noted to be relieved by

nothing and worsened by bending.  In addition, the claimant was

noted to have continuous right hip pain from moving a piece of

furniture at work months ago.           

     On April 30, 2012, the claimant was seen for follow-up of her

left knee pain.  Nurse Dorris reported that the claimant’s pain
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started some seven months ago.  Her assessment was “Acute pain due

to trauma; 7 months ag trauma and now chronic knee pain and right

hip pain toradol very effective for pain.”

     The claimant saw Dr. Hudson on May 24, 2012, for follow-up of

her “1.  Right hip bursitis.  2.  Possible meralgia paresthetica,

right hip.”  The claimant reported that she had been doing physical

therapy, and felt that this was helping somewhat, especially the

iontophoresis.”  However, the claimant reported that the muscle

relaxant did not help very much.  She was still complaining of

tenderness directly over the lateral aspect of her right hip.  On

physical examination of the right hip, Dr. Hudson stated that the

claimant was tender to palpation directly over the lateral hip and

the greater trochanteric area.  Dr. Hudson further stated that the

claimant had good range of motion with no pain in the groin.  He

also stated that the claimant had a negative straight leg raise. 

Dr. Hudson assessed the claimant with “Greater trochanteric

bursitis, right hip.”  He opined:

I am not sure what more I can do for her.  We discussed again
that normally we would do a steroid injection, but since he
has had reactions to steroid injections in the past we
probably should avoid this.  We discussed again the option of
doing an injection with Toradol into the area, but she is not
sure she can handle an injection today.  She can continue the
physical therapy.  I do not think I have much more to offer
here, however, at this point [sic].  I think it may be helpful
to get another opinion on this from Dr. Nallu, our physical
medicine rehab doctor, and see if there is anything else she
can offer her in the way of injections or nonoperative
treatments for this problem.
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     On June 28, 2012, the claimant underwent evaluation by Dr.

Pranitha R. Nallu due to a chief complaint of “Right hip pain,

right leg pain.”  After reviewing imaging studies, Dr. Nallu’s

impression was “Right hip pain, secondary to right greater

trochanteric bursitis.”  Dr. Nallu recommended the following:

1.  Based on the history as well as physical exam findings we
have discussed a treatment plan with the patient.

2.  Ms Murphy is unfortunately very intolerant of nonsteroidal
antiinflammatory medications by mouth due to her history of
stomach ulcers.  Therefore I discussed that she perhaps may
benefit with topical antiinflammatory medications such as
FLECTOR patch to be applied topically twice daily.

3.  Ms. Murphy also states that she has had a severe reaction
to steroids.  She states that she has had itching as well as
rash and difficulty sleeping.  Therefore, unfortunately, we
cannot proceed with a right greater trochanteric bursa
injection at this time.  However, I did make a suggestion that
she may benefit from a right greater trochanteric bursa
injection with lidocane, which may give temporary relief of
her pain.

4.  I recommend for her to continue her exercise that she
learned in physical therapy program.

5.  We will ask the patient to return to the clinic in 2
months to perhaps review the progress and to discuss other
treatment options as needed.

     The claimant saw Dr. Hudson on July 12, 2012, for follow up of

her right hip trochanteric bursitis.  

SUBJECTIVE:
Ms. Murphy returns today for follow-up.  She reports she is
not really any better.  I referred her to Dr. Nallu because I
did not have any other options for her.  She tried a Flector
patch, but this caused skin irritation, and she was not able
to tolerate it.  She has continued physical therapy and
reports no significant relief from this.  She is still having
pain.  She reports that this is about 5 out of 10.  It is not
worse with activities, and she has a list of different
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activities which have caused some aggravation.  She is having
a hard time sleeping.  She denies any numbness and tingling in
her leg.

OBJECTIVE:
On examination today, she is still tender over the right hip
but has good range of motion.

DISCUSSION/PLAN:
I had lengthy discussion with her today and related that I do
not really have any other options for her since she cannot
have steroid injections and cannot take anti-inflammatories,
which are the things that I would normally do for this hip.
Therapy had recommended a TENS type unit or an IFC device, and
I think that is fine to try this and see if it will give her
some relief.  I will give her a prescription for that.  I
think she has reached maximum medical improvement, although
she is still having pain.  I do not have any other options for
her, and she may which to seek a second opinion if she would
like to see if there are any other treatment options that can
be pursued.  I will release her at this point and will just
her back as needed.  I do not think she has any permanent
partial impairment from this injury.  

       

                           ADJUDICATION
Medical Treatment   

     The sole issue for determination is whether the claimant is

entitled to additional medical treatment for her compensable hip

injury of September 20, 2011.  Here, the respondents paid for all

the claimant’s medical treatment of record, as recommended by her

treating physician, Dr. Hudson.  The claimant now contends that she

is entitled to additional medical treatment, in the form of

continued monthly Toradol injections, and another round of physical

therapy.

     An employer shall promptly provide for an injured employee 
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such medical treatment as may be reasonably necessary in connection

with the injury received by the employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-508(a).  The claimant bears the burden of proving that she is

entitled to additional medical treatment.  Dalton v. Allen Eng'g

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999). 

     After reviewing the evidence in this case impartially, 

without giving the benefit of the doubt to either party, I find the

claimant has failed to meet her burden of proving, by a

preponderance of the credible evidence, that the aforementioned

requested treatment is reasonably necessary for treatment of her

compensable hip injury. 

     Here, the claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury

to her right hip, during and in the course of her employment, on

September 20, 2011, as result of a fall.  Specifically, the 

claimant testified that she fell forward over a credenza striking

her right hip, chest, and chin.  Her chest and chin injuries

resolved.  The claimant sought initial treatment for her hip from

Dr. Staggs and Dr. Tucker.

     An MRI of the claimant’s right hip was performed in 

September of 2011, which demonstrated “Greater right tronchanteric

bursitis.  No other hip abnormalities were identified.”  

     On November 15, 2011, Dr. Tucker opined, “I have  reviewed 
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the MRI report that she had done previously which showed some mild

greater trochanteric bursitis.  No other signs of muscular or

tendinous injury.”  On physical examination, Dr. Tucker noted that

the claimant was unable to tolerate a full exam, which was

secondary to pain.  However, Dr. Tucker opined that the claimant

was “neurovascularly intact distally.”  At that time, Dr. Tucker

indicated that he wanted to performed a corticosteroid injection,

but the claimant indicated that she did not wish to undergo this

procedure.

    A letter was authored by Dr. Tucker on November 22, 2011,

wherein he stated that the claimant had been noncompliant with

medical treatment, to include diagnostic testing and a follow-up

appointment.  As a result, Dr. Tucker released the claimant to full

activity.  He also opined that she was at maximum medical

improvement and assessed her with zero percent(0%) impairment

rating.  

    Ultimately, the claimant obtained a change of physician to

treat with Dr. Hudson.  On March 9, 2012, the claimant underwent

initial evaluation by Dr. Hudson.  He assessed the claimant with “

1. Trochanteric bursitis, right hip.  2.  Possible meralgia

paresthetica, right hip.”  At that time, the claimant reported that
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she had undergone an intramuscular Toradol injection, which helped

for only a short period of time.  

     Nonetheless, Dr. Hudson recommended that the claimant 

undergo physical therapy treatment, which was done.  The credible

evidence demonstrates that the physical therapy provided the

claimant with only minimal relief of her symptoms.  On April 20,

2012, the claimant reported to Dr. Hudson that she had some spasms,

for which he ordered some muscle relaxants.  The claimant reported

to Dr. Hudson on May 24, 2012, that the muscle relaxants did not

help very much.  On physical examination, Dr. Hudson noted that 

the claimant was tender to palpation directly over the lateral

aspect of her right hip.  However, Dr. Hudson opined that the

claimant had good range of motion with no pain in the groin and

that she had a negative straight leg raise.  At this point, Dr.

Hudson was not sure what more he could do for the claimant.

Although Dr. Hudson’s normal course of treatment would include

steroid injections, but considering the claimant’s reaction to them

in the past, he decided to avoid this treatment.  

     As a result, Dr. Hudson referred the claimant medicine rehab

specialist, Dr. Nallu.  She recommended that the claimant continue

her home exercises, and prescribed a pain patch.  The claimant’s

testimony demonstrates that this treatment did not help.    
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    On July 12, 2012, the claimant saw Dr. Hudson for a final

visit.  He noted that therapy had not provided the claimant with

much relief.  On cross-examination, the claimant verified that

during this visit, Dr. Hudson did renew her physical therapy

prescription.  In fact, the claimant admitted that she suggested

that Dr. Hudson order additional physical therapy treatment, but 

he declined to do so.  The claimant verified that she told Dr.

Hudson therapy was not providing her with any significant relief of

symptoms.  At that time, Dr. Hudson opined that he did not have any

other options for the claimant since she was unable to take anti-

inflammatories and undergo steroid injections.  He pronounced the

claimant to be at maximum medical improvement, and assessed her

with zero percent(0%)impairment rating.       

     Her testimony demonstrates that she continues to do 

home exercises for her hip that the physical therapist taught her.

Despite the continuation of these home exercises, the claimant

testified that she has ongoing symptoms of hip pain and related

symptoms.  However, the record before me does not demonstrate that

the claimant’s treating physician, Dr. Hudson has recommended any

additional physical therapy treatment, or injections of Toradol. 

    Therefore, based on the record before me, I find that the

claimant did not prove her entitlement any additional medical
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treatment, in the form of physical therapy treatment and Toradol

injections, since her treating physician, Dr Hudson has not

recommended any of this treatment.    

    This claim for additional benefits must be, and is hereby

respectfully denied and dismissed.

          FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW  

     On the basis of the record as a whole, I make the following 

findings of fact and conclusions of law in accordance with Ark. 

Code Ann. §11-9-704.

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has  
    jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-insurance carrier relationship    
         existed at all relevant times, including September 20,
         2011.

3.  The above-mentioned stipulations are hereby accepted.

4.  The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the  
    credible evidence her entitlement to additional medical 
    treatment for her compensable hip injury of September

         20, 2011.
     
                             ORDER                  
    
     The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical treatment for

her compensable injury hip injury of September 20, 2011.

Therefore, her claim for additional medical benefits is hereby, 
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respectfully denied and dismissed. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                          ____________________________
                  CHANDRA L. BLACK

  Administrative Law Judge    
CB/dr                     


